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CALIFORNIA ALUMNI

MEETINGS SCHEDULED:

Sacramento Area,
March 19

San Francisco Area,
March 20

Southern California Area,
March 25

President G. Herbert Smith will be
guest speaker. An invitation giving
details of hour, place, etc. will be
mailed, March 1.

OUR COVER

This year completes twenty years of distinguished
leadership as President of Willamette for G. Herbert
Smith. The two students visiting ivith him on the
quadrangle ably symbolize the over 6,000 young men
and women who have attended Willamette during Dr.
Smith's record term of service.

We wanted to share with you the story of these past two decades
at Willamette, but the modesty of the man and our own realization

1962
FRESHMAN

GLEE

SATURDAY

MARCH 10

that the greatness of any institution can
never be the credit of a single individual,
made the task seem almost impossible. For
who could possess the background, per-

spective, and sensitivity to review accurate-

ly the institution's great development since
1 O A -

Send Ticket Requests
(Limit 2) to Alumni
Office with Self-Address-

Envelope
C Ce" certa'n yu w agree that we were

"J " '' "
t most fortunate to find such a man, as you

i $ reau me article, iwenty i ears or JJis- -

? tinguished Leadership", by Dean Pollock,
class of 1922.Oregon Teachers

Plan to Attend

ANNUAL
WILLAMETTE

O.E.A.
LUNCHEON

Mr. Pollock has served the University in countless ways since his

graduation. He has been an alumni-electe- d representative to the Board
of Trustees, President of the Alumni Association during the time
when the alumni support gained national recognition for its growth,
and this great talent with words has given the University some of its
finest admissions materials.

We are deeply indebted to this loyal son of Willamette for telling
the story about one of the most significant periods in the history
of a growing institution.

Friday, March 16

Check Official Program
For Details

CLASS REUNIONS

JUNE 2

IN THIS ISSUE

Twenty Years of Distinguished Service
From the Tower
Alumni Citations
Alumni in the News
Class Notes

3

6

8

9

10for Years Ending
2 and 7

Published Quarterly for the former students of Willamette University, Salem,
Oregon. Entered as second-clas- s matter at Postoffice at Salem, Oregon. Return
Postage guaranteed.
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The war years!

Probably no part of our national life felt the impact of war more

heavily than our colleges. In 1942, just at the time when problems
were becoming most acute and solutions seemed most distant, Dr. Smith

arrived to assume the presidency of Willamette University.

By this time the loss of young men had seriously crippled the

academic program. The class of '43 came to its graduation with only
about 30 percent of its membership. The total enrollment in the College
of Law was one man and two women. The plight of the small college
was sharply emphasized by a member of the War Production Board,
who said it was inevitable that several hundred colleges would not open
the following fall and that their faculties should be seeking other jobs.

Other people in high places not only expressed similar views, but

implied that the liberal arts college had completed its role in American
education and would have no place in the post-w- ar years. "This," said

one sage generously, "does not embrace institutions primarily vocational

in character." It sounded to the colleges like an ultimatum contribute

directly to the war effort, or quit. Of course there were but a few

strident voices reacting to the perils of their time (which were real

enough), but the temper of the nation was such that calmer words had

less chance.

Under these circumstances the new president had to chart his course.

Certainly Willamette was just as eager as anyone to pledge her resources

to the common cause, but just as certainly she felt an obligation to

preserve her own character and integrity and her faith in an educational
ideal. Here was the first of many crucial tests that have marked Dr.
Smith's twenty years. He began by going after a V-1- 2 unit, which

By Dean Pollock '22

"... The floors and corridors of Lau-

sanne became decks and gangways and
coeds gave way to boys in Navy blue."
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"No President could have been more fortunate in the support and co-

operation which has been given by this Board."

would hold his faculty together and contribute a vital service

at the same time.

As war plans became more sharply defined the govern-

ment found that there was a place for some colleges after all.

The technical schools of the great universities were not the

only places where specialized training could be found. In re-

sponse to a War Department request 1100 educational insti-

tutions filed questionaires which enabled the army and navy
to select 5 00 schools having the necessary qualifications. Wil-

lamette was one of 160 chosen by the navy, and Dr. Smith

was summoned to Columbia University for briefing on the
V-1- 2 program.

Of the 258 navy trainees assigned to Willamette, 168

were given basic training for deck officers and 90 were in
al courses. The school went on, but not quite as

before. Curricula were heavier teaching loads were

assumed by a loyal faculty, and many traditional activities

disappeared. The women left the campus to take over the
now-desert- ed fraternity houses, while the floors and corridors
of Lausanne became decks and gangways and co-e- ds gave way
to boys in navy blue.

At the end of 1945, after seven semesters, V-1- 2 passed
out of the campus picture, though not without distinction
and with cause for pride in a job well done.

The Readjustment
In one of the President's reports to the Board of Trustees

he observed that "each college year has its own personality

just as surely as any individual." No change of "personality"
was more abrupt than that from war to post-wa- r. The years
of the G.I. Bill brought their own types of pressure and im-

posed administrative problems that gave little opportunity for
creative planning, yet the post-w- ar character of the Univer-

sity was taking shape and it was of the same substance as a

national trend that was then emerging.

In education no change has been more apparent than the

improved status of the liberal arts college. Business leaders

found that technically trained men whose abilities entitled
them to wider responsibilities sometimes lacked the broad basic

knowledge required of them and began sending their promising
young executives back to college for such seemingly irrelevant
courses as history, literature and philosophy. Professional
schools began to require more work in the
humanities. In 1952 all law schools on the approved list of
the American Bar Association (which includes Willamette)
began requiring three years of pre-la- Some leading engineer-
ing schools instituted the "three-two- " plan by which a student
could have three years in a selected liberal arts college, then
transfer and receive two years in engineering and graduate
with degrees from both institutions. Willamette now has
such arrangements with Carnegie Tech, Columbia, North-
western, Stanford and U.S.C., and with Duke in forestry.

Dr. Smith has never wavered in his staunch belief in the
liberal arts concept a fact that has been readily apparent
throughout his administration. Numerous studies in this field
shows that about three-fourt- hs of all college trained men in
the upper levels of business and science are the products of
liberal arts colleges. In his own words, "The liberal arts
institution in the United States is the most outstanding edu-

cational influence in our society. We can ill afford to lose

such a leaven in the days ahead."

Looking to the years immediately ahead, Dr. Smith con-

tinued, "In the siren call to depart from our traditional moor-

ings and purposes, we are told that if the independent liberal
arts college does not take a greatly increased share of the

students who will be flooding the colleges and universities in
the days ahead, that the relative importance of these institu-
tions will diminish to the place that the state-support- ed in-

stitutions of higher learning will completely overshadow the

relatively smaller independent college. To this I would reply
that if the private college is really true to its heritage and
sticks steadfastly to its purpose, it will be in a position to
continue to motivate students in a way that will not be

possible in the mass-producti- universities."

The readjustment years were fashioned to this purpose.

The Years of Growth

The material achievements of Dr. Smith's administration
can be summed up in a few quick, but tremendously im-

pressive figures. The overall budget for 1942 was $165,260;
for 1961-6- 2, $1,927,000. The campus was enlarged from 18

to 50 acres. The number of major buildings was increased
from 8 to 15, representing an investment of over $5,5 00,000.
The endowment fund has grown from less than $2,000,000
to more than $5,000,000, aiding substantially in the improve-
ment of faculty salaries.

Statistics, however, tell a meager story. These great sums
of money are not just poured out on a waiting campus. They
represent prodigious effort and sacrifice by a great many
people, and the job is never done. Every one of the President's
annual reports to the Board of Trustees gives generous credit,
and often high tribute, to those who have shared in Willam-
ette's progress the faculty, the legion of loyal friends and
alumni. And each one closes with a word of earnest ap-

preciation, such as this:

"The University can take great pride in the interest, the
devotion and the service of all members of the Board of
Trustees. No President could have been more fortunate in
the support and cooperation which has been given by this
Board. In the words of our great good friend, the late Charles
E. McCulloch, Tt is a noble company.' "

The new campus that has flowered from these joint
labors would hardly be recognized by anyone who has not
seen it in the last dozen years. Even the older buildings that
face the State Capitol have a new aspect because of the great
improvements in campus landscaping. Beyond them decrepit
Sweetland Field is no more. In its place are spacious lawns

4 WILLAMETE ALUMNUS



that is going to get much more acute before it can possibly
get better."

However, scholastic progress in recent years has been
most encouraging and, despite difficulties, further advance-

ment is being planned with confidence. One reason for this
confidence is the fact that high school students of today are
much better prepared for college-lev- el work than those of ten

years ago, and can therefore advance faster. The average score
achieved in the College Board examinations by students enter-

ing Willamette has improved year by year. With this im-

proved material, the faculty, through its various committees,
has been able to create a more challenging educational program.

An example of this is the Honors Program which was

begun in 1958 after much study and preparation. Under this

plan students who are capable of carrying a heavier load are

given an opportunity to extend their educational experience
beyond their regular courses. The students are organized into
seminar-typ- e groups where free discussion is possible and
where individual research can be shared by the group. Such
a program demands a great deal of extra time from faculty
and students alike, but the experience to date has been most
rewarding and has had a leavening intellectual influence on
the whole campus.

Another innovation is the Washington Semester plan,
which sends selected students to American University in

Washington, D. C, for one semester's work. In addition to
their classroom work the students attend daily seminars with
men in government who are intimately involved in world
and national events, including congressional leaders.

For many years more than half the graduates in Liberal
Arts have gone on to graduate and professional schools for
advanced degrees. Their success is evidenced by the fact that
graduate institutions are awarding an increasing number of
valuable scholarships and fellowships to Willamette students.
These have averaged about $2,000 each and have totaled above

$50,000 in a single year. Among these have been many of
the most highly prized awards available to college students.
The College of Music has also received commendation for the

high quality of its graduate students.

In assessing the academic climate at Willamette it might
be well to notice that the students themselves have taken

surrounded by splendid new buildings gracious Doney Hall
for women; imposing Fine Arts with its beautiful auditorium,
its studios, art galleries and music rooms; and Bishop Me-

morial Health Center with its medical staff and excellent fa-

cilities that have already proved invaluable in guarding student
health.

The new men's residences Baxter, Mathews and Belknap
make it possible for the first time to house all men on

campus. Southward across the Millrace old property has been

bought up and cleared and is now being developed. This is

the site of the new residences for tipperclass women, Lucy
Anna Lee and Emily J. York Houses. The tennis courts have
been relocated here and a field provided for intramural sports.

The absorption of Sweetland Field into the building pro-

gram made it necessary to develop new athletic facilities, and
this was made possible by the gift of ten acres of land in

nearby "Bush's Pasture". On this land we now have Mc-Cullo- ch

Stadium, with a fine turfed gridiron, cinder track
and baseball diamond.

The Progress of the Scholar

Imposing as our campus development has been, Dr. Smith
reminds us that "we should constantly bear in mind that this
is not an end in itself, but simply the means to permit Willam-

ette to better serve the educational needs of succeeding gen-
erations of young people. Certainly the President is constantly
mindful that the University stands or falls on the strength of
its educational program and the product it produces."

This strength comes from one source faculty. But first
the faculty must be assembled. The selection of the men and
women who are responsible for Willamette's improving stand-

ards is certainly among Dr. Smith's major contributions. To
go a step further, good teachers attract good students, and
a campus full of capable and earnest students attracts good
teachers. It's a happy spiral if you can keep it from unwinding
somewhere along the line; and therein lies a threat that is

even now becoming serious. The number of college students
is increasing at a far greater rate than the number of college
teachers. The maintenance of educational excellence (i.e.,
capable faculty) is the number one challenge of the immedi-

ate future, and as Dr. Smith said last spring, "This is a problem

"Beyond them decrepit Sweetland Field is no more. In its place are spacious lawns surrounded by splendid new buildings ..."
5WINTER 1962
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"Good teachers attract good students . . . "

to 2000 address changes every year. The President's energetic
alumni program began to get out of the doldrums immediately.
There wasn't much of a budget, but an obscure item in the
records of 1942 reveals that "an alumni secretary was pri-

vately employed by the President." The work of gathering
the names and records of the lost alumni continues to this

day, with 6200 names now on file.
This great company is cemented and informed by the

attractive and well edited Willamette Alumnus magazine,
published four times a year. Although it almost seemed on
her hundredth birthday that Willamette was a college without
graduates, the magazine awakened the loyalty that was there,
but dormant, all along; and she now stands among the top
ten percent of American colleges in the percentage of alumni

contributing to her financial support.
Another reminiscence concerns the election of alumni

officers. These were usually nominated by a small committee
(little more than a cabal) and elected by a show of several
hands and no serious objections from anyone else. In the
latest election, with a choice of candidates, more than 1,000
ballots were received.

The Church-Colleg- e Relationship
A college that offers a liberal education and draws its

students from all faiths cannot be narrowly sectarian. This
does not mean that religion must be ignored. It is a significant
force in the lives of most Willamette students and the religious
influence is one of the factors that shape the character of
the college.

During the present administration the religious life of
the campus has been strengthened in several ways. Christian
Resources Week brings to the campus each year some of the
more outstanding Christian leaders. The University cooperates
strongly with all local churches in contacting students of their
own denominations. A college chaplain has been added to the
faculty, who is a teacher, an individual guide and counselor, a

strong proponent of the student-and-his-chur- ch relationship
and an advisor to the several student religious organizations.
Closer ties with the Methodist Conference have been achieved
through joint planning. For example, we now have a very
capable man on the faculty who devotes his time to the
Methodist Town and Country Church program, which has
been organized to aid the rural churches.

We Have a Team
If the implication arises from this brief history that the

advance of recent years was a one-ma- n enterprise, then Dr.
Smith would be the first to enter a vigorous denial. Let us
walk around this fine point and simply say that the Board
of Trustees chose wisely; that the President built on a hundred-

-year-old foundation and that he has assembled a most
effective and devoted corps of educators.

In an address to a national gathering of college execu-

tives on "The Changing Role of the College Administrator,"
Dr. Smith drew, in part, on his experience as a fledgling
president, when he found it necessary to "supervise the main-
tenance staff (one man during those war years), the director
of dormitories, and the operation of the book store. At one
point during the first year of administration, the Professor of
English called the President to inform him that the plaster
had fallen off the ceiling. Since the lone maintenance man
was experiencing a major problem with the college boilers at
that moment, the President accepted the lesser crisis, took the
broom and dustpan and cleaned up the fallen plaster."

You've come a long way since that crisis, Herb Smith,
and we, the alumni, are deeply grateful for twenty years of
superb leadership.

WILLAMETE ALUAANUS

action to curtail social and extra-curricul- ar activities. It was
felt that the extra demands of campus life were reaching a

point where they drained off time and energies needed for the
primary purpose of the college.

The College of Law
When one looks back to the three law students of 1943

and the discouraging prospects following the war, the present
standing and prestige of the law school seems incredible.
Steadily growing enrollment now places Willamette second
only to the University of Washington in size among all North-
western law schools and its scholastic record places it second
to none. Willamette's reputation (due to the consistently re-

markable record of successful bar candidates) brings growth
while enrollments decline at other Northwest schools. Students
come from 73 colleges all the way from Shantung to Geneva.

In the Moot Court contests Willamette teams have gone
up to the finals in New York City each of the last three years,
resulting in one national championship against the best that
the nation affords.

Law school faculty and students have also instituted
several publications and services that are of real value to the
community, the state and to the profession. These are, the
Legal Research program, Legal Handbook, Legal Aid Clinic,
and the Willamette Law Journal.

The Story of the Lost Alumni
Recently, as Dr. Smith surveyed the pleasant offices of

the Alumni Association in Waller Hall, he was moved to
reminisce. "When I came to Willamette," he recalled, "the
alumni office consisted of a shoe box with a few hundred
cards." He might have added truthfully that half the ad-
dresses were obsolete. The alumni staff now files from 1500

6
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DR. VERNE BAIN MISS GERTRUDE EAKIN

The Alumni Citation Award

was established in 1957 to

give recognition, before the

community and the nation,

to distinguished graduates

for outstanding achievements

and services which reflect

honor upon Willamette

University. Picture of Dr.

Sinforoso Pad i a not available.

MISS MARY E. EYRE CHARLES W. REDDING

Alumni Citation Awards -- 1962

DR. SINFOROSO PADILLA, '24

The influence of Willamette graduates
has reached the far corners of the world.
An eloquent example of this fact is the
life of Dr. Padilla, who has had a most
distinguished career in his homeland, the
Philippines. He is presently Dean of the
School of Education, Lyceum of the
Philippines, and also Professorial Lecturer
in various graduating schools, including
Arrelano University, Far Eastern Univer-

sity and Philippine Women's University.
Since World War II he has served as
the Counsellor Consultant of the Voca-
tional Rehabilitation and Education Di-

vision for the United States Veterans
Administration.

He is an active churchman and re-

ceived the Y.M.C.A. Gold Triangle
Award for more than thirty years of
service to the movement. He has been
a delegate to both the Fourth and Fifth
Asian Y.M.C.A. Leaders Conferences in
Hong Kong and Tokyo and delegate to
the Fifth Adult Asian Y.M.C.A. Leaders
of the World Assembly of Youth in
Colombo, Ceylon.

Few have used their talents more gen-
erously to serve their fellow men than
this Willamette graduate.

CHARLES W. REDDING, '2 8

Charles W. Redding practiced law in
Portland from 1929 until 1949, when
he was appointed Judge of the Circuit
Court for Multnomah County by Gov-

ernor Charles Sprague. He has occupied
this judicial position ever since.

This distinguished jurist is a past Pre-

sident of the State Association of Circuit
Judges for Oregon and served on the
Executive Committee of the Judicial
Council for Oregon. He is a past national
director of the National Legal Aid As-

sociation and has served on the Boards
of Directors of many major comunity
organizations including Portland Area
Council Boy Scouts of America, Com-

munity Chest, Boys and Girls Aid So-

ciety, and Campfire Girls.
The action by his associates, who have

him annually since 19 57 to
serve as Presiding Judge of the Circuit
Court for Multnomah County, is elo-

quent testimony to the outstanding ca-

pabilities of this loyal alumnus.

Indian School in Kansas, and twenty-tw- o

years as Executive Director of the
Y.W.C.A. in Long Beach and Santa
Cruz, California and Portland, Oregon.

She has assumed many important re-

sponsibilities in both her church and com-

munity affairs, including President of the
Board of Directors of the Portland Y.M.-C.- A.

and a member of the executive com-

mittee of the Council of Churches both
in Portland and Long Beach.

In all that she has undertaken, this
exemplary teacher, professional woman
and leader in church and Y.W.C.A. en-

deavors, has demonstrated the love of
God and neighbor, and Christian motiva-
tion of an extremely high order.

MARY E. EYRE, '18

During the past forty years, hundreds
of Salem youth have received an import-
ant part of their high school education
from the superior teaching of Mary E.

Eyre. This loyal daughter of Willamette
is one of Salem's most esteemed teachers
whose life-lon- g career in its public schools
includes nineteen years as head of the
Social Studies Department at North Sa-

lem High School.

Miss Eyre's several professional activi-
ties include past chairman of the Oregon
Council for Social Studies. Her many
community contributions include an ac-

tive part in her church, past-preside- nt

of both the Marion County Historical
Society and the Salem chapter of the

VERNE BAIN, '23

One of Oregon's most distinguished
educators is Verne Bain, who retired last
June after fourteen years as an Assistant
Superintendent at the Portland Public
Schools..

Dr. Bain began his career in education
in the Woodburn schools where he served
as superintendent for six years. He also

taught at Southern Oregon College and
for nine years served as assistant super-
intendent with the Oregon State Depart-
ment of Education.

In addition to his many professional
activities, this able professor has been
an active churchman and community
leader. One of his great interests has been
the Portland Comunity Child Guidance
Clinic of which he has been a member
of the Board of Directors.

This loyal son of Willamette exempli-
fies the best of those graduates who have
chosen to serve the youth of Oregon
through education.

GERTRUDE EAKIN, '15

A primary purpose of Willamette Uni-

versity is to prepare men and women to
serve their fellow citizens. The life of
Gertrude Eakin is an eloquent testimony
of such purpose.

Her career includes seventeen years as

Director of Christian Education at the
Chemawa Indian School, Salem, Oregon,
three years in a like position at Haskell

Oregon United Nations Association, and
former vice-preside- nt of the Salem
Branch of the American Association of
University Women.

In recognition of this distinguished
alumna, this year's A.A.U.W. Interna-
tional Study Grant from the Salem
Branch is named in her honor.

WINTER 1962 7
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Willamette On GE College Bowl February 1 1

breadth of interest and knowledge . . .

and most important of all perhaps, their

rapid recall of knowledge.
The latter is so important on the air

as the first correct answer is the only
one to count and thereby provides a

chance for further points for that team

upon correctly answering a "free"
question.

A team, if it continues to win, may
remain on the program for a maximum
of five weeks; receiving a $1500 GE
Scholarship for that college or university
for each win. A losing team, even for
one performance, receives a $500 scholar-

ship for their university. These scholar-

ships may be used at the discretion of
the university.

Willamette will face one of two
possible opponents on February 11; De-Pau- w

University or Marquette Univer-

sity. Should Willamette win they would
meet the University of Alabama the

following Sunday evening.

(Should their opponent be DePauw, it
would provide some ironic competition
for Dr. G. Herbert Smith, Willamette
President. It is his Alma Mater both for

undergraduate and graduate degrees and
as an administrator in various capacities
prior to coming to Willamette.)

eight. These eight then had the vacation
to "brush up" in preparation for their
final competition on January 6. At this
session Willamette chaplain, Rev. Calvin
McConnell acted as moderator (question-aske- r)

. The committee then made their
final selections.

The faculty committee included Dr.
Theodore L. Shay, Head of the Political
Science Department; Dr. Orcutt W.

Frost, Head of the Honors Program;
Maurice B. Stewart, associate professor
of physics; and Dr. Cameron Paulin,
Head of the Art Department. Chairman
of the group was Dr. Howard W.
Runkel, Head of the Speech and Drama

Departments. The latter gentleman will
also act as team coach and accompany
the team to New York City for their

appearance.
Allen Ludden, moderator of the show,

has helped to build this program into
one of the top television shows in the

country. Its format is unique among
network shows currently and it is the

pioneer program in its field.

The show consists of two four-ma- n

teams from two colleges or universities
competing against each other in the
speed-answeri- of questions asked on
any and all academic subjects from lit-

erature to physics (on a college level) by
Ludden. The individuals on the teams
are chosen for their intellectual curiosity,

At a time of year when college foot-

ball "bowl-fever- " is subsiding over the

country, Willamette University is pre-

paring to enter the fray on an academic
level. Willamette has received, and ac-

cepted, a bid to participate on the Gen-

eral Electric's "College Bowl" television

program.
Their participation will occur on Sun-

day, February 11, 1962, at 5:3 0 P.M.
on the CBS-T- V network show.

A total of 36 students, cither by peti-

tioning or being recommended by a fac-

ulty member, competed for the final
four-ma- n team that will represent Wil-

lamette on the show.

The final four were selected from
eight finalists in three competitive ses-

sions, open to the public, on Saturday,
January 6. They are Miss Marcia Ruby,
an English major from Portland; William
Junor, a political science major originally
from Salt Lake City, Utah, but now re-

siding with his family in Salem; Lynn
I Iales, a history major from Medford, and
Clifford Comisky, Jr., a chemistry and
philosophy major from Portland. All are
seniors except Comisky who is a junior.

A series of screening and competitive
eliminations (under simulated television

game conditions, including individual
buzzers, lights, etc.) were conducted by
a faculty committee prior to the Christ-
mas holidays to pare down to a final

Sparks Honored

'
i ' ' a - i

Lrf ifif mi " -
Lestle Sparks

Lestle (Les) Sparks will retire this

coming June after 46 years as student,
teacher, coach and athletic team trainer
at Willamette. He is currently Professor
and Head of the Physical Education

Department.
Honored twice over Homecoming

Weekend this past fall, Mr. Sparks was

presented his Willamette athletic blanket
with the addition of stars representing
14 years of tennis coaching prior to the

Homecoming game with Whitman.

Later, at a special banquet in his

honor, he received a wristwatch, two
pieces of luggage, a Willamette jacket,
a box of Comise pears, a sizeable gift
certificate from Meier & Franks and
some cash, in appreciation for his many
years of faithful service to the University.
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Shown congratulating Willamette's GE College Bowl team just after their selection by the
faculty committee, is team coach, Dr. Howard W. Runkel. Team members from left to right are
Lynn Hales, William Junor, Marcia Ruby and Clifford Comisky, Jr.

WILLAMETE ALUMNUS8
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It was recently announced by Willa-

mette University President, Dr. G. Her-

bert Smith, that University Architect
James L. Payne, is in the process of fin-

ishing plans for the addition of a wing
to Collins Hall, the science building.

The three-stor- y wing would be at-

tached to the southwest corner of Col-

lins Hall. It is hoped that groundbreak-
ing can be accomplished this spring and
construction of the addition be begun
as soon as possible.

However final authorization for the
addition must await approval by the
Board of Trustees at their annual mid-

year meeting, later this month. At that
time the Development Committee of the
Board will recommend to the Board that
the project be approved.

The University has been quietly seek-

ing funds for this project for the past
six months with the result that at pre-
sent about half of the expected cost has
been subscribed either in cash or in

pledges. It is anticipated that the bal-

ance would be raised during the con-

struction period.
The new science addition would pro-

vide the following new facilities . . .

a physics laboratory; student laboratories
in physics and chemistry; office-laboratori- es

for the faculty in physics, chemis-

try and biology; a new natural science

laboratory; new classrooms for chemistry
and mathematics; and a new science lib-

rary with an adjoining seminar room.
No one could anticipate in 1941, when

Collins Hall was built, the tremendous

growth of the science field in education

brought about chiefly in recent years by
the advent of the ed "Sputnik"
era. Collins Hall is currently being used

by twice as many faculty members and
students than the Hall was originally
designed for.

Miss Griffith creating some of her millinery.

Summer Science Session

Willamette recently received a $47,000

grant from the National Science Foun-

dation to finance a special graduate pro-

gram during the 1962 summer session

on the University's campus.

The "Summer Institute in General
Science for Junior High School Teachers
of Science and Mathematics" will run
for six weeks . . . July 9 to August 17.

The Institute will cover courses in phy-

sics, botany, zoology and mathematics.

It is specifically geared for junior high
school science and mathematics teachers
who have average or below average prep-

aration in these fields; or for those who

received their training so long ago that
refresher courses are desirable. Up to
seven semester hours of graduate credit

may be obtained.

Heading the Institute as Director will
be Dr. Paul M. Duell, Head of the Wil-

lamette Chemistry Department. Associate
Director for the program will be Dr.
Donald R. Breakey, assistant professor of

biology. Other Willamette faculty mem-

bers teaching for the six week session

will be Dr. Chester F. Luther, Head of
the Mathematics Department; Maurice
B. Stewart, associate professor of phy-

sics; and Dr. Martha E. Springer, Pro-

fessor of the Biology Department.

Fifty applicants will be accepted for
the Institute with stipends granted for
each to cover fees, food and housing
(based upon the number of dependents
in the family), and some travel allow-

ance. Further information, brochures and

application blanks can be obtained by

writing, or calling, Dr. Duell or R. A.

Wilcox, Director of Public Information,
at the University.

Qualified alumni may be especially
interested, or may wish to pass the in-

formation of this fine opportunity on

to qualified friends.

Deadline for filing applications is

February 15, 1962.

Student Milliner on Campus
A need for a gift and no money . . .

these two facts confronted Elizabeth
Griffith as a high school senior in the
summer of 19 59. Her solution ... she

made a gift.
The gift, a hat, was so admired that

her mother kept it and Elizabeth had

to make another one for the party gift.
Elizabeth, now a freshman at Willamette
University, has been in the professional
hatmaking business ever since.

Her mother's hat was so admired by
family friends that many ordered copies

WINTER 1962

at $5 per hat. In the fall of 19 59 she

had her first order placed by a store,
Meier & Frank Co. in Portland, for three
dozen. She sold them wholesale for $3.
The rising costs of business though
forces her now to charge a straight $5

both wholesale and retail.

Her hats are now sold in stores up and
down the west coast encompassing sev-

eral in Oregon; including not only Meier
& Franks, but Lipmans and the Country
Store in her hometown of Lake Oswego,
Oregon.

Materials for the hats include straw
frames from Mexico, felt purchased
wholesale in Portland and the remaining
accessories (ranging from pipe cleaners
to glue) at various sources. The Mexican
frames (the basic hat) come in different

types and sizes. She then adds the ac-

cessories which may vary from hat to
hat and range from felt flowers to golf
tees, combs and mirrors. The hats are

classified as summer or novelty items.

Stores are now handling the hats as

far east as the Carolinas and Florida and
Miss Griffith has one buyer at present
interested in distributing them to ex-

clusive hat shops along the northern
Atlantic seaboard. The hats sell in the

stores currently anywhere from $7-1- 2

with a possible high of $15 in some of
the more exclusive shops. Her largest
single order to date was for $112 for
3 y3 dozen to Meier & Frank.

Miss Griffith is enrolled in the Willa-

mette College of Liberal Arts taking art
with an eye to a possible future in one

of three fields . . . merchandising, com-

mercial art or the designing of clothes.

Willamette senior. Miss Marcia Ruby, discusses
Miss Lesley Frost's lecture with her, after the
latter's recent Convocation appearance. Miss Frost
is only one of several noted speakers being
brought on campus this year for Convocations.
Miss Frost is the daughter of famed poet, Robert
Frost.



ROBERT C. NOTSON NAMED
TO PULITZER PANELAlumni in the News

EDWARD C. WELLS HEADS

NEW DIVISION AT BOEING

Robert C. Notson
('54), managing editor
of The Oregonian, a
Portland daily newspa-

per, has been appoint-
ed one of 31 editors to
serve on a jury to re-

commend award of Pul-

itzer prizes in journal-
ism for 1961.

range programming on the Department's
Resources Program Staff.

A graduate of Willamette, he did ad-

vanced graduate study at Yale University
and the London (England) School of Econo-
mics. He began his Federal career as a re-

search economist with the National Re-

sources Planning Board in Portland, Ore
gon in the mid-30'- s. He later regional

Announcement was
made January 1 by Dr.
Grayson Kirk, president
of Columbia University. Robert C. Notson
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The jurors will asemble at Columbia
University March 8 where they will examine
the nominations and submit recommenda-
tions to the Advisory Board, which is

charged under the will of the first Joseph
Pulitzer with making the final selections
for submission to the university trustees.

The Pulitzer prizes are awarded annually
the first Monday in May in eight journalism
categories.

Mr. Notson and his wife, Adelia White
('25) Notson, live at 2645 N.E. 30th in
Portland. Their two daughters also attended
Willamette University Jane Gregg ('54)
lives at Mercer Island, Wn., and Ann
Carter ('57) lives in Salina, Kansas.

director of NRPB's Alaska office and since
1944 has been with the Forest Service in
the United States Department of Agricul-
ture. Mr. Rettie was also a staff member
of the President's Materials Policy Commis-
sion.

His experience includes economic re-

search and programming in water and power
development, forest and land economics,
taxation, resources utilization, and river
basin development, among others.

Secretary Udall said Mr. Rettie's broad
and detailed experience in natural resources
economics will be a great asset to the De-

partment of the Interior.
Mr. Rettie and his wife, Lois, live at

6627 North Washington Boulevard, Arling-
ton, Virginia. They have three grown child-
ren a son, Dwight, who lives in Arling-
ton, and a daughter, Josephine Morgan, who
lives in Eugene, Oregon; and a son, Wil-

liam, who is a student at Montana State
College.

Mr. Rettie is a member of the American
Political Science Association and the Ameri-
can Economic Association. He will assume
his new duties immediately.

Edward C. Wells

Edward C. Wells ('31), Vice-Preside- nt of

Boeing Company and one of the world's
most widely recognized aircraft designers,
has been selected to head a new company
division designated as the Military Aircraft

Systems Division. This new division com-

bines laboratory and developmental facili-

ties in the Seattle area with the outstanding
manufacturing capability of the company's
Wichita plant and engineering talent and
facilities at bolh locations.

ALUMNI DAY

Saturday, June 2

AL MINN AND A GROUP OF HIS CAMPERS

Mr. Wells has spent his entire profession-
al career with Boeing, is a Fellow in the
Institute of the Aeronautical Sciences, a

former president of the organization, a mem-
ber of the Society of Automotive Engineers
and a recipient of the Lawrence Sperry
Award for contributions to aeronautical
science.

At Boeing, Mr. Wells has had an active
part in the design of most of the major
production airplanes the 7 Flying
Fortress, the 9, the 377 Strato-cruisc- r,

the C-9- 7 Stratofighter, the 7 Stratojet,
2 Stratofortress and the 707-KC-1-

family of civilian jet airliners and military
tanker-transport- s. Successively, he has been
chief engineer for the company;

engineering, and a member of the
board of directors.

As manager of the new division, Mr.
Wells will continue to operate from the
Seattle offices.

JAMES C. RETTIE

NAMED TO HIGH POST

known
career
eeono- -

James C. Rettie ('28), nationally
resources economist and long-tim- e

Federal emplovee, has been named Al Minn ('51) visited the campus, during the summer, with a group of his campers. He brought
them to Oregon for two weeks to study natural resources.

Mr. Minn, physical education and athletic director of Kai Mukia High School in Hawaii, has been
working with boys during the summer for several years. He now conducts Al Minn's Summer Fun Camp
for boys 9 to 12, with the prime objective being to develop citizenship and sports.

His wife, Shirley Allen Minn ('SO), has also been active in these projects.
Mr. and Mrs. Minn and their three children, Donna, Albert and Shelley, live at 161 Makua

Street, Kailua, Oahu.

mic advisor and senior Resources Program
Staff Economist for the Department of the
Interior, Secretary Stewart Udall announced
January 10.

Mr. Rettie will fill a new staff position
to spearhead economic analysis and long- -
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LEONARD L. HAYS, June 24, 1961. His
wife is from Los Angeles and is currently
a senior at Emmanuel Hospital School of
Nursing. Mr. Hays is a senior at the Uni-
versity of Oregon Medical School. Their
address is 3545 W. Hamilton Ct., Portland 1.

Lois Coster to DALE GREENLEE C57)
January 13 in Aurora, Illinois. They are
making their home in San Mateo, Calif.,
where Mr. Greenlee is with Prudential Life
Insurance Co.

Deadline for this issue was January 1. News items
received after that date will be carried in the
Spring issue.

KARL G. BECKE

llllllll'lllll sllSlltlllt lillllllPIH(

A son, David, November 9, to Dr. and
Mrs. W. R. Peterson (JOANN PYM '56),
4835 Terrace Drive, N.E., Seattle 5, Wash.
Dr. Peterson will complete his pediatric
training in June this year.

A second son, Robert James, November 20,
to Mr. and Mrs. Don Storaker (HARRIET
ALLER, '53) . They now live in Albuquerque,
New Mexico, at 10117 Propps Drive, N.E.,
where Mr. Storaker was transferred through
his employment with the Department of
Justice.

A son, Eric Kelly, to Mr. and Mrs. Kelly
Hanson (NANCY ANN BAKER, '55), De-

cember 16. They live in Portland at 3824
S.S. 51st Street.

A son, Kenneth, January 28, 1961, to
ROBERT ('54) and FRANCES MILLER ('56)
BATCHELDER of Portland, Oregon.

A daughter, October 26, to Mr. and Mrs.
Archie Elliott (SUE WILCOX, '60). The new
daughter joins two little sisters. They have
recently moved to Eugene, Oregon, where
Mr. Elliott is associated with the Lipton Tea
Company.

A son, April 16, to Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth
Weber (RENAYE HALL, '60). They live at
Rt. 1, Box 255912, Sweet Home, Oregon.

A second son. Brett Alan, to MORRIS R.
and JEAN SHEPARD ('52) HUNSAKER on
November 20, 1961. Their home is in Salem
at 1435 14th St. N. E.

A son, John Stephen, August 19, 1961,
to Mr. and Mrs. John Sobieski (LOU ANN
MERGLER, '57). Their address is 16722 Bol-

linger Dr., Pacific Palisades, Calif.

1908
Mrs. VEVA BARTLETT SMITHSON

sends word of their move to the Rose Villa
Retirement Home in Portland. Their address
is 13505 S.E. River Rd., Portland 22, Ore.

1910
CYNTHIA HORNIBROOK BOWDEN

is beginning to reap results in her interest in
poetry-writin- g. Her poem "Final Flight" was
given second place in a contest sponsored by
the League of Western Writers of Oregon,
Washington anad California, May 19, 1961.
Besides other awards, fourteen poems have
been accepted by newspapers and magazines.
Mrs. Bowden's home is in Walla Walla,
Washington, at 104 S. Palouse St.

1912
EARL NOTT (LL.B.) and his wife,

Lulu, are now located in a new home ad-

joining their old one, changing their address
to 625 Galloway N, McMinnville, Ore. Mr.
Nott reports that he is now semi-retire- d

with his office in his residence. They wel-
come any old or new friends in their new
home.

LETTIE GREGSON CRANE is keeping busy
in her home at Rt. 3, Box 179, Scio, Ore.
Mrs. Crane has a kindergarten class in her
home and tutors students in English and
Math.

1913
WILLIAM SCHREIBER and his wife

are enjoying the sunny California weather.
He has retired in 1952 after teaching for
thirty-si- x years and reports busy years since.
They live in San Diego, California, at 4857
Santa Monica Ave.

1917
ARNOLD L. GRALAP is now re-

tired and lives at 1120 Laguna Street, Santa
Barbara, California.

1918
BIRDENE McKINNEY RAWLINGS.

Box 745, Hermosa Beach, California, is very
busy in Real Estate in Hermosa Beach. Mrs.
Rawlings enjoys her work, much of it involv-
ing the trading of Real Estate.

1920
HAZEL BEAR STEWART (Mrs.

Raymond E.) , 9004 Olive St., Fontana, Cali-
fornia, reports that she is still at her teaching
position in Fontana.

Dr. JOHN F. CRAMER, 1205 S.W. Cardinell
Dr., Portland, Ore., spent the summer teach-
ing in the summer session of the University
of British Columbia at Vancouver. Dr.
Cramer is Professor of Education at Port-
land State College.

1921
HENRY SPIESS, 669 West Euclid

Ave., Stockton 4, Calif., is now serving as
Director of Placement at University of the
Pacific. Mr. Spiess retired in August, 1960,
from public education after 40 years service.

1922
EVERETT H. CRAVEN and his wife,

Susan, live at 745 Pine, San Francisco 8,
Calif. Mr. Craven has managed many fund
raising projects, including Boy's Clubs of
America now building its 21st Boy's Club.
He also raised funds for the Shakespearian
Theatre in Ashland, Oregon.

1923
MARJORIE F L E G E L JACROUX

(Mrs. George), 2449 Sonoma St., Honolulu
14, Hawaii, was visited by several Willam-
ette friends this year. Those she mentioned
were Elsie and Rein Jackson, Myrtle

and Grace Goudy.

1924
ETHEL ADAMS WALKER (Mrs.

V. B. ) . 128 S.E. 7th, Milton-Freewate- r. Oi c- -

KARL G. BECKE (LL.B. '20) in November
at his home in Salem, Oregon. Mr. BECKE
and HELEN LOVELL ('24) were married in
1921. Besides his widow he leaves two
daughters, Mrs. Miriam Shinn, Salem, Mrs.
Marjorie Moore, Portland, and five grand-
children. He entered the real estate business
in Salem in 1920, and in 1930 formed the
partnership with Leslie Wadsworth in the
Becke and Wadsworth insurance firm of to-

day. He was a charter member and president
of Salem Kiwanis Club, a director of Salem
Realty Board, a Mason and a member of the
First Congregational Church. Long active in
Salem alumni of Sigma Chi, he was 1955
winner of the fraternity's Northwest Prov-
ince award for outstanding service. An-
nouncement was made on January 7 of Mrs.
Becke's selection as a member of the 1962
Mardi Gras Royal Court, a fund raising event
sponsored by the Salem General Hospital
Auxiliary. Members are chosen for their
leadership and contributions to philanthropic,
community service and civic projects.

CAROL EMERSON DVERSDAL, '54, was
the victim of a highway accident recently
at Sandy, Oregon. She is survived by her
husband, NORMAN ('55) and two sons; a
sister, Miss Gayle Emerson, a junior at Wil-
lamette University; parents, Mr. and Mrs.
Lester M. Emerson, Sandy, Oregon, and two
brothers and a grandmother.

ERNEST DIETRICH ('50) in September at
Seattle, Washington. We have no details of
his sudden death.

MR. HAROLD W. TOBIE ('18), prom-
inent Willamette University football player,
passed away on January 2, at Seattle, Wash-
ington. Graveside services were held at
Willamette National Cemetery in Portland,
Oregon, January 9.

Mrs. BERTHA HEWITT TENNANT ('06)
on July 19 at Alameda, California. She was
seventy-nin- e years old, having been born
in Oregon, October 25, 1881.

JOHN J. ROBERTS (LL.B. '12) recently
in a Portland hospital at the age of 86.
Mr. Roberts was a longtime hop grower in
the area southwest of Salem to which he
gave his name.

JEAN SAMSON BOOTH ('10) September
5 at Carmel, California. Her grandson, John
Stewart Mitchell, is a freshman at Willamette
University.

Word was received of the death of Dr.
WILFRED LEE PEMBERTON ('22), Novem-
ber 1, in San Jose, California.

ELIZABETH LAIRD ('61) to STANLEY M.
VANDERWAL ('54) last June in Weiser,
Idaho. They live at Box 175, Glendale, Ore-
gon. Mrs. Vanderwal is teaching English and
Music in the Junior High School and Mr.
Vanderwall teaches vocal and instrumental
music in grades four through twelve.

ROSEMARY DOOLEN ('63) to JOHN
WATERBURY WOOD ('59) in December at
the First Methodist Church in Medford,
Oregon. They live at 918 S.W. Gaines St.,
Portland, Oregon. Mr. Wood is a third year
student at the University of Oregon Medical
School.

JOANNE WARREN ('60) to Rodger M.

Burris, November 24. Mrs. Burris is teach-
ing art in Scottsdale, Arizona. They live in
Phoenix at 4344 North 21st Street, Apt. 4.

GRETCHEN GOODRICH ('60) to Sterling
Willirer, August 19. Their home is at 147
N. 17th, Springfield, Oregon, where Mrs.
Willirer teaches mathematics in the High
School.

SHERYL KATHRYN JENKINS ('61) to
KEITH ROGER CHRISTENSEN ('61) De-

cember 10, at Multnomah United Presbyterian
Church in Portland, Oregon. They are now
at home in Portland, where Mr. Christensen
is with Western Electric and Mrs. Christen-
sen is taking graduate work at Portland
State College.

JOANNE TERHARK ('56) to Hal Bahls in
November. Their address is 1305 San Mateo
Dr., Menlo Park, Calif. Mrs. Bahls spent an
interesting summer in the Middle East and
Europe.

KAYE MORAST ('62) to William L. Chen-owet- h,

February 14, 1961, at Gibraltar. Both
were students at the University of Madrid
under the Junior Year Abroad Program.
They are living at No. 2 Waverly Park Road,
Branford, Connecticut, while he completes
his senior year at Yale University.

BARBARA J. GREEN ('64) to MAYNARD
R SPENCE ('61), July 2. Second Lt. Spence
is stationed at Williams AFB for Air Force
Pilot Training and they live in Chandler.
Arizona.
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SEEING THE CAMPUS
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Dr. Sinforoso Padilla, Jr., from Manila, Philip-

pine Islands, was shown about Willamette's

campus recently by Esther Moyer Zeller ('25), a

friend of Dr. Padilla's father who graduated
from Willamette in 1924.

Dr. Padilla was on his way to the University
of Michigan Medical School where he has a

two year fellowship. He received his M.D. degree
in 1957 and has been on the faculty at the

College of Medicine of the University of the
Philippines. At twenty-seve- n years of age, he
has been the youngest member of the faculty.

Dr. Padilla is the oldest of the thirteen child-

ren in his family and is one of five who are
now working on advanced degrees in the United
States. Four of his brothers and sisters are at-

tending college in the Philippines, one is in high
school, two in elementary school and one is in

kindergarten.
His father was one of the distinguished alumni

honored at Willamette's Founders Day and mid-

year commencement with an Alumni Citation.
Mrs. Waldo Zeller visited with Dr. Padilla, Sr.,

and the family in the Philippines during a world
tour last year.

ing girls' physical education in their high
school. She spends her summers in a
Y.M.C.A. camp on Sequoia Lake and in
hiking in the Sierras. Her son, Dwight, gradu-
ated from Willamette in February, 1962.

1930
LEWIS and ANNA LANKE VAN

WINKLE live in Portland at 4230 S.E. Ramona
Street .Mr. Van Winkle is with the U. S. De-

partment of Agriculture and Mrs. Van Winkle
is Librarian at the Woodstock Branch, Mult-
nomah County Library.

LORETTA G. FISHER was appointed as-

sistant state librarian, effective Feb. 1, for
the state of Oregon. Miss Fisher also has a
degree in Library Science from Columbia
University. She has also taken advanced
study at the University of Washington and
Georgetown University, Washington, D.C. She
formerly headed the library's readers' serv-
ice division.

VIOLET BEECHER FRAZIER (Mrs. Carlton
J.) teaches French at West Genesee Junior
High School, near Syracuse, N. Y. Her ad-

dress is 116 Clarke St., Syracuse, N. Y.
HELEN L. HUGHES, 135 E. 37th, Eugene,

Oregon, spent the past summer on Yale Uni-

versity campus as a participant in a writing
group for the School Mathematics Study
Group. Their project was preparation of text
material for Junior High Schools.

Dr. WENDELL M. KECK, Prof, of English
at the University of Utah, presented a paper
on producing better technical writing as part
of a panel discussion at the annual meeting
of the Northwest Scientific Association in
Spokane, Washington, in December. Dr. and
Mrs. Keck (CAROLYN WILSON, '24) live in
Ogden, Utah, at 1379 28th Street.

BARNEY G. CAMERON, 682 Osage Rd.,
Pittsburgh 16, Pa., is now Business Manager
of the Pittsburgh Press, a Scripps-Howar- d

newspaper. Mr. and Mrs. Cameron have two
daughters.

1932
MARVELL EDWARDS MEFFORD

(Mrs. W. Russell), 931 N.E. 39th Ave., Port-
land 13, Oregon, sends word of their activi-
ties. Her husband is Associate Director of the
Rose Villa Retirement home south of

Oregon. Their family is busy with
a mountain cabin project at
Brightwood, Oregon.

1934
CATHERINE COMPTON HILDE-BRAN- D

(Mrs. J. R.) lives in Columbia
City, Indiana.

RUTH FICK PARR (Mrs. Gene), 2029 East
Bay Dr., Olympia, Washington, is back at
teaching for her third year at Jefferson
Junior High School. Their eldest son, Gary,
is a senior at high school; their second son,
Ted, is Student Body President at Washing-
ton Junior High and their daughter, Susan,
is a fifth grader and active in school
orchestra.

DAVID and MARGARET NOTSON C33)
MOSER have moved from Palo Alto, Califor-
nia, to 101 Maplewood Ave., Columbia, Mo.
Mr. Moser is Associate Professor of Agricul-
tural Economics with responsibility for de-

velopment of a new pilot educational pro-
gram in agricultural transportation under
sponsorship of the U.S. Dept. of Agriculture.

JOHN FEATHERS lives at Dillon, Montana,
Bannock Star Rt. He is on the faculty of a
teachers college.

VIRGINIA MATLACK FREDERICK, 17138
S.W. Cedar Rd., Oswego, Ore., continues as
a Child Welfare Worker for Clackamas
County. Her husband is Oregon Manager,
American Co., with its headquarters in Salem.

1935
HOWARD R. ENNOR is on a

assignment as Chief Budget Officer
of the International Atomic Energy Agency
in Vienna, Austria. He reports his agency
has four official languages, English, Russian,
French and Spanish with German, the lan-
guage of the country. Mr. Ennor's address
is Tuchlauben 14, 1111, Vienna I, Austria.
He reports that his son, Dale,
who is attending the Institute of European
Studies, met the daughter of Claude Cook
('34) on his fist day at the Institute.

KARL E. WEISER, 902 W. Monte Vista Rd.,
Phoenix, Arizona, is engaged in the cattle
business. He sent word that he had seen
"Spec" Keene at a football game in Arizona.

1936
BILL and ISOBEL MOREHOUSE

C35) LEMMON have returned from Spain
(August 1961) to their home on Lake Steila- -

gon, sends word that she is still teaching
at Weston High School.

MARGARET LOUISE GATES, 706 E. 14th,
The Dalles, Oregon, works in The Dalles
Senior High School as Study Hall Supervisor.
She says she is called "the warden." She
keeps busy with her work and many outside
activities.

1925
Dr. P. MALCOLM HAMMOND is

now pastor of the Ashland Methodist Church
in Oregon. He had served previously as a
District Superintendent in the Idaho Confer-
ence for six years. Dr. Hammond reports his
son, Phillip ('52) is now on the faculty of
Yale University and his son-in-la- Gilbert
Oliver ('51 ) is on the faculty of the Univer-
sity of California Dental School in San Fran-cisc- o

GLADYS MORTON WILDER (Mrs. V. R.)
and her husband moved, in May, to Merwin
Dam on the Lewis River where Mr. Wilder
is District Superintendent of Power for
P.P. & L. Mrs. Wilder reports her daughter
and two older sons are married and their
youngest son is in Okinawa. They are now
grandparents of seven. Their address is Mer-

win Village. Ariel, Washington.
LOLA MILLARD ROSS (Mrs. E. M.) and

her husband are still in Seattle. Mrs. Millard
will retire from teaching in June of this year
and will then move to the Willamette View
Manor in Portland. She says they are really
looking forward to retirement and have many
plans for that time.

Dr. LELAND T. CHAPIN sends word that
his son, Norman Mac Chapin ('63) has re-

turned from a year of study and travel in
Europe and is studying at Stanford Univer-
sity during his junior year.

JANNELLE VANDEVORT MOORHEAD,
2683 Porter St., Eugene, Ore., Professor of
Health Education, General Extension Divi-

sion, Oregon State System of Higher Educa-
tion, was recently elected First nt

of the National Congress Parents and
Teachers at the annual convention in Kansas
Cilv.

The Rev. Dr. HARRY C. SPENCER, Nash-
ville Tenn., has been selected
and 'presiding officer of the World Associa-
tion for Christian Broadcasting. Dr. Spencer
is general secretary of the Methodist Tele-

vision, Radio and Film Commission, which
has its national headquarters in Nashville.
He is also currently serving a two-ye- ar term
as chairman of the Broadcasting and Film
Commission of the National Council of
Churches. Dr. Spencer was elected for this
new office at a meeting of the World As-

sociation for Christian Broadcasting Novem-
ber in New Delhi, India. Twenty-si- x

countries were represented by the 75 persons
in Christian broadcasting who attended the
world association meeting in New Delhi.
The other of the World Associa-
tion for Christian Broadcasting is Dr. Nich-
olas Gelder, Amsterdam, Holland.

C GILBERT WRENN, Prof, of Education
at the University of Minnesota, has recently
had a book published. The book is a study
called "Counselor In A Changing World" and
was financed bv the Ford Fund for Advance-
ment of Education. Dr. and Mrs. Wrenn
(KATHLEEN LARAUT, '24) live at 83 Barton
Ave. S.E.. Minneapolis. Minn.

MARGARET LEGGE GRIFFITH (Mrs.
Wallace) is teaching the Fht Grade at
Waller Elementary School in Shrcveport, La.
Her daughter and family live there also. Mrs.
Giilfitn's address is 2619 E. Cavett.

1926
OMA EMMONS MACKIE (Mrs. Wil-

liam Keith) and her husband live at Rt. 1,
Box 52. Tangent. Oregon. Mrs. Mackie is
active in H work. They are parents of a son
and two daughters.

MILDRED TUCKER DUNCAN (Mrs. Lewis
E.) is still teaching third grade at Mossyrock,
Washington. Her family has all completed
college four are teachers and one son is a
Medical Officer in the Navy.

1927
Rev. WALTER P. LEE accepted the

position of General Superintendent of Rocky
Mountain Yearly Meeting of Friends Church
following a pastorate of several years at the
Whitnev Friends Church in Boise, Idaho and
the presidency of the Board of Missions of
Oregon Yearly Meeting of Friends Church for
a number of years. His address: 2610 East
Bijou. Colorado Springs, Colorado.

EDGAR ROYAL MUMFORD retired from
his job with Westinehouse December 1, 1961.
Mrs. VIOLET COE MUMFORD is employed
as a branch librarian in the county library

and they will continue to reside at Rt. 1,

Box 158, Annapolis, Maryland.
Chaplain TED and ELLEN VAN NICE ('28)

MITZNER are now at Hill AFB, Utah, Box
329. Chaplain Mitzner returned from his as-

signment in Korea in August 1961 and is now
Area Chaplain: Ogden Air Material Area,
Hill AFB.

HAZEL NEWHOUSE, 4709 N. Willamette
Blvd., Portland, Ore., who teaches in the
Portland School System, sends word that she
is planning on teaching in a workshop next
summer, for the Portland Extension Center.
She will instruct in the Teaching of
Geography.

1928
Dr. CLARA JASPER SIMERVILLE,

Foreign Student Counselor at Oregon State
University, has recently had a book pub-
lished. The book, Home Visits Abroad, is a
guide to planning personal and professional
visits, with some suggestions for entering a
foreign culture. The book covers trips to
the Far East and to the Middle East, where
she travelled more than 60.000 miles and
visited 23 countries. It was published by the
Oregon State University Press.

HELEN SANDE TRUBER (Mrs. J. R.), 140
Fairlawn, Berkeley 8, Calif., has been li-

brarian at Oakland City College in Oakland,
Calif., since 1955, the year she received her
Master of Library Science degree from the
University of California at Berkeley. Her
husband's business deals with irrigation
pumps. Mrs. Truber has a nephew, Richard
Tomlinson, attending Willamette.

1929
ESTHER LISLE BILLMAN, Orosi,

California, is now in her 15th year of teach
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coom 103 Shore Ave. S.W., Tacoma 99,
Wash They spent three years in Spain where
Mr Lemmon was Assistant Principal of the
Air Force Dependent School, Madrid, Spain.
Mr Lemmon is now teaching 1'rench and
Spanish at Mount Tacoma High School.

FREDERICK W. SPIESS teaches in San
Francisco. His address is 146 Shrader St.

1937
LOUIS B. HERSHBERGER is Cost

Engineer for Guy F. Atkinson Company in
Long Beach, Calif., and resides at 4814

Faculty Ave., with his wife, Nancy, and
their two children, Patty and John, who
are in high school. Their daughter, Patty,
was recently selected as one of the exchange
students in the American Field Service from
Lakewood High School.

ROY S. FERRIS heads the Roy Ferris,
Realtors, in Salem. He is a past president
of Salem Board of Realtors; Treasurer, Ore-

gon Assn. of Real Estate Boards; Director,
Salem Area of Chamber of Commerce and
a Commissioner with the Marion County
Planning and Zoning Commission.

tary of Treasury of Liberia for a consultation
on education. He has also conferred as
consultant with the Peace Corps and has
been a member of The Arms Control and
Disarmament Commissioner Conference, re-

cently.
MAURICE KREUTZ is Administrative As-

sistant of Rangely Junior College in Rangely,
Colorado.

MARION SANDERS WOODHAM (Mrs.
Ray), 711 Morningside, N.E., Albuquerque,
N. M., and her husband were in Honolulu
for an institute of the Association of Western
Hospitals recently. While there they saw Will
Henderson ('49) installed as president of the
Hawaii State Hospital Association.

IVAN T. LOWE, 353 Jennings St., Lebanon,
Ore., has been promoted to Cashier of the
Bank of Lebanon.

J. S. BOHANNON (LL.B.) , P.O. Box 466,
Tillamook, Ore., has been living in Tillamook
since 1946 and since 1951 has been serving
as Circuit Judge. He is, currently, Senior
Presiding Circuit Judge in the 19th Judicial
District. Judge Bohannon and his wife, Nann,
have two children, a son, Frank, in the
U. S. Army and a daughter, Cheryl, who
is a freshman at Willamette.

LOIS MOORE CLEMENT (Mrs. J. E., Jr.),
Rt. 1, Bernie, Mo., has a new position this
year teaching a class of accelerated third
and fourth groders in the Maiden Ele-

mentary School.

1944
PATRICIA BYRD has moved to

Portland from Seattle. She is now a reference
librarian at Portland State College. Her new
address is 730 N.W. 20th Ave., Portland
9, Ore.

MARTHA HUGHELL is a missionary-nurs- e

and just beginning her third term of service
in Africa. She is stationed at a place called
Kuluva, about five miles from Arua. Her
address is P.O. Box 28, Arua, Uganda, East
Africa.

1945
Rev. NEVITT B. SMITH, Tigard,

Oregon, has had teachers material for five
lessons on "The Sacraments" in The Adult
Teacher, published by the Methodist Church.

Dr. ROBERT R. BELTON is a member of
the staif of the George Washington School
of Medicine as an Associate in Medicine.

1946
BETTY BALCH COREY (Mrs. R. E.)

was selected as a member of the 1962 Mardi
Gras Court in Salem, Oregon. Members of
the court are selected for their leadership
and contributions to philanthropic, commun-
ity service and civic projects. One of Salem's
largest social and fund-raisin- g events, it is
sponsored by the Salem General Hospital
Auxiliary. Mrs. Corey and her husband have
two sons, Douglas and Scott, and live at
3380 Acorn Lane S.

1947
DONALD and MARY JEAN NIMS

('46) BEEGLE are now living at 213-1- 4 Stan-
ford Village while Mr. Beegle attends the
School of Education, Stanford University. He
is taking work for his doctorate in Health
Education.

ROBERT M. and PATRICIA MILLER ('48)
FLETCHER live in Portland 1, Ore., at 834
S.W. Westwood Dr. Mr. Fletcher, a Vice-Preside- nt

of Commerce Investment Inc., took
third place in the Northwest Conference
Championship for the 1961 race season, racing
his TR-- 3 in Class E.

DALE JONES has moved from Cedarville,
Calif., to 1520 Gladstone Dr., Sacramento 25,
Calif. He is now teaching French in Encino
High School in a suburban district of
Sacramento.

1948
Dr. KATHERINE KARNOPP LAINE,

5600 Irving Ave., S., Minneapolis 19, Minn.,
is not practicing medicine now, but does
some abstracting for Modern Medicine. Her
husband is a psychiatric social worker. Their
three children are 5 years, 3 years and 1

vear old.

DAN MOSEE

Dr. KAUJrtAlLij u. I uum, ou vv . iui
Apt. 4E, N. Y. 11, N. Y., is listed in Who's
Who of American Women, and in the forth-
coming Dance Encyclopedia. She is Chair-
man, Dance Dept. of the School of Perform-
ing Art.

1938
ROBERT C. ANDERSON teaches at

the Olympia High School in Olympia, Wash.
His address is 31)21 S. Moore Street.

Prof. WILLIAM M. STONE, JR., recently
returned to Oregon State University Mathe-
matics Department after a two-ye- ar leave of
absence to work with Boeing Co.

1939
Mr. BINGHAM POWELL was ap-

pointed vice-preside- nt of Salem Federal Sav-

ings and Loan Association recently. Mr.
Powell and his wife, GRETCHEN SPENCER
('39), are parents of five Marcy ('62) is
attending the University of Oregon Medical
School, where she is studying hospital ad-

ministration; Bingham, Jr., is now a junior
at Princeton University; Spencer is a high
school sophomore; Neff, 13, is an eighth
grader and Keith is in the third grade. Their
home in Salem is at 1415 Liberty St. S.E.

TYRONE GILLESPIE was a member of
the U. S. Department of Commerce's Third
Mission to Pakistan recently. The mission to
Pakistan includes five business and industrial
leaders, exploring opportunities for partici-
pation by U. S. private enterprise in capital
investments, licensing and join ventures in
connection with Pakistan's five-ye- ar develop-
ment plan. Mr. Gillespie is assistant to the
president of Dow Chemical Co., Midland,
Mich. He is also nt of the Mich-

igan State Chamber of Commerce and is a
uirector of the Bay City Bank of Bay City,
Mich., and of the Citizens Research Council
of Michigan.

ELIZABETH DOTSON PATAPOFF (Mrs.
A. J.), 645 S. 17th St., Corvallis, Oregon is
Director of the Oregon School of the Air,
KOAC-A- & TV, and KOAP-T- a depart-
ment of the Oregon State System of Higher
Education. They have three children: Mar-

tha, 8; Steven, 6, and Sylvia, 1 year of age.
BARBARA JONES NELSON is teaching in

the high school at McKenzie, Oregon. Mr.
and Mrs. Nelson have five children, second
through the ninth grades.

ESTHER NELSON KRAEMER (Mrs. Ken-

neth) and her family live in a "house m the
woods" in the Raleigh Hills section at 7175
S.W. Dogwood Place, Portland, Ore. Then-son- ,

Chris, is a freshman at St. Martin's
High School in Olympia, Wash.; daughter,
Martha, is a second grader and Nancy is in
kindergarten. She sends word that her piano-playin- g

is now mostly confined to accom-
panying kindergarten class and family.

1940
BETH HALL CLARK (Mrs. Russell)

lives in Oak Park Addition, Dennison, Iowa
JUNE BRASTED CHIPMAN (Mrs. Ernest

E.) , 2101 Midlothian Dr., Altadena, Calif.,
and her family were in Europe last summer.
They drove 3,000 miles through Spain and
spent a few days each in Amsterdam, Paris
and London. They have two children.

1942
Dr GLEN A. OLDS, President of

Springfield College, Springfield, Mass., has
been invited to Liberia in January by Secre- -

Don Mosee ('40) returned in October from his

sixth visit to Lebanon, Syria, Jordan, Egypt and

Turkey, among other countries in Asia and

Europe. He is of Arab descent and speaks the

languages of the Middle East. On his return,

prior to the Syrian outbreak, he forecast the

revolt in Syria showing what he learned was

better than casual observation. He states that
one of the greatest repercussions of the Syrian
revolt probably is Nasser's loss of prestige and

influence in the world.

Mr. Mosee is past president of the S.E. Port-

land Chamber of Commerce and a member of

the Board of Directors, Portland President's
Council. He is active in numerous other com-

munity affairs including the YMCA and South

City Republican Club.

He is pictured wearing what he calls "the
common man's dress of Syria."

An article by Mr. Mosee appeared in the

Oregon Voter, October 14, 1961.

ARTIE PHILLIPS RODGERS (Mrs. Paul
C.) received her MA in American Civilization
in August and is teaching English at Cameron
College, Lawton, Okia. Capt. and Mrs. Rod-ge- rs

live at 514 U.S. Lauman, Fort Sill, Okla.
They have three children.

KENNETH H. ARNOT, 8975 Mercedes Ave.,
Pacoima, Calif., was recently named Man-

agement Selection and Placement Represen-
tative at Lockheed Aircraft Corp. in Bur-ban- k,

Calif.

1949
Dr. JAMES NICKEL represented

Willamette University on November 17, 1961,
at the inauguration of Dr. H. G. Gantz as
President of Phillips University in Enid,
Oklahoma.

MARJORIE STOCKMAN GOSSLER (Mrs.
James L.), 1200 Weaver Lane, Springfield,
Ore., now has four children. Her husband
farms near Springfield.

Major RICHARD and Mrs. GEORGIA
HULL C47) SPOONER visited the campus
during the Christmas Holidays. They had
been stationed in Oslo, Norway, and are
now in Norfolk, Va. Major Spooner is now
with Armed Forces Staff College, Student
Detachment, Class 31, Norfolk 11, Va.

Major CHARLES CRECELIUS is now at
4500 'School SQ., Langley A.F.B., Va. Major
Crecelius is Director of Training for the
Tactical Air Command N.C.O. Academy. Ma-

jor Crecelius and his wife, Virginia, are
parents of three, two girls and a boy. They
visited Capt. and Mrs. Richard T. Andrews
('50), recently, at the Air Force Academy,
Colorado Springs, where Capt. Andrews is
teaching psychology.

WALLACE and MARY PHYLLIS GERTH
C48) BAUMER and their children. Mary
Linda, 12; Paul, 9; Allen, 62, and Jeffrey, 3,

have moved to 15185 Pepper Lane, Saratoga,

13

1943
Capt. BARBARA J. VIESKO re-

cently received a certificate of appreciation
for outstanding service at Fitzsimons General
Hospital, Denver, Colo. Capt. Viesko, Army
Nurse Corps, was cited for her work in
occupational therapy. The certificate was
presented by Maj. Gen. Floyd L. Wegeland,
commander of Walter Reed General Hospital.

IDA PORTER BOSTROM (Mrs. E. W.)
teaches in Seattle, Washington. Her address
is 9009 43rd Place S.W.
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Capt. ROBERT L. GRAHAM has returned
from his tour of duty in Korea and is now
assigned to the U. S. Army Artillery School
attending the Artillery Career Course in
Lawton, Oklahoma. He can be reached co
Maj. James Dick, 2814 N. 35th PI., Lawton,
Okla.

CHARLES and DONNA CHELDELIN ('54)
GUTZLZER, 3971 Mr. Brundage, San Diego
11, Calif., are parents of a daughter, Diane
Kay, born June 15, 1961.

DAVID H. MORRIS, his wife, Lucille, and
7 year old son, Mark, are now in their new
home at 2135 Jefferson St., Eugene, Ore.

1953
SUZANNE SHIPLEY DREYER and

her husband David have moved from Port-
land to Pasadena, Calif. Mr. Dreyer is now
Chemist with the Fruit and Vegetable Lab-

oratory of the U. S. Department of Agricul-
ture. Their daughter, Kathryn, was born
March 13, 1961. The new adaress is 70 N.
Greenwood Ave.

Capt. R. and DONA MEARS ('53) PLAT-ENBER- G

have moved to 1126 N. Logan Ave.,
Colorado Springs, Colo. Their fourth son,
Jeffrey, was born June, 1961.

PATRICIA ROGERS is teaching in Madrid,
Spain. Her address is Calle de General
Pardmas 112, Apartamento 6A, Madrid.

EUGENE C. HANSEN is a C.P.A. in Los
Angeles, Calif. Mr. Hansen and his wife,
Winnie, are parents of three, Loren, Terry
and Charles. Their address is 15104 Cohasset
St., Van Nuys, Calif.

DELORES DETLOFSEN McCLELLAN (Mrs.
Howard John), 1302 Woodlawn Dr., Rapid
City, So. Dak., has two children, Geri and
Howard John, Jr.

ROBERT M. REDDING (LL.B. '57) is now
in the U. S. Navy as a law specialist. Lt.jg
Redding has been undergoing training at the
Naval Justice School in Newport, R. I. He
expects a permanent assignment soon.

SHIRLEY HELWEG HERCwER (Mrs. Ter-

ry) and her husband are parents of a
daughter, Anne, born September 26, 1961.
Their sons are David, 6, and Steven, 3. Their
address is 1608 Stratford, Medford, Ore.

AMARYLLIS LILLES DROUGAS, 7455 S.W.
Newton PL, Portland 19, Ore., is substitute
teaching in music in Washington County
Schools. She reports that she is constantly
meeting W.U. grads in the school system.
Mrs. Drougas is taking graduate classes at
Portland State College and teaching piano
in her home.

Lt. KEITH D. LAWRENCE (LL.B. '56) is
now Legal Officer at U. S. Naval Station,
Pearl Harbor, Hawaii. His address is Navy
128, Fleet P.O., San Francisco, Calif.

Dr. OVE H. and SALLY OGLE ('52) TON-NIN-

339 Gale PI. S., Seattle 44, Wash., now
have three children, Turie 5, Gretchen 3 and
Erick, who is 10 months old. Dr. Tonning
is now taking one year of study in psychiatry
at Western State Hospital in addition to his
residencies in surgery and medicine. He will
start private practice in the fall of this year.

DONNA SEBERN TALUS (Mrs. Henry)
sends word that she is teaching health part-tim- e

at Myrtle Creek High School. Their
home address is North Myrtle Rt., Box 23,
Myrtle Creek, Ore.

Dr. ELI E. KAPOSTINS, Wagner College,
Staten Island, N. Y., received his Ph.D. in
experimental psychology from Columbia Uni-
versity in February, 1961. He is now an
Associate Professor at Wagner College.

MARGARET CONKLIN, 225 N. Bright Ave.,
Whittier, Calif., teaches Mentally Retarded
Children in East Whittier City School Dis-
trict. This is her third year in that area.

JOHN and JOYCE HILL ('58) AMBLER
are spending the year in Paris. Mr. Ambler,
who has a grant from the Political Science
Foundation, is doing research for his Ph.D.
and is associated with the University of
Paris.

MERLIN D. SCHULZE has been appointed
Market Research Manager by A. B. Dick Co.,
Cnicago. Mr. Schulze will be responsible for
tne direction of all market research activities
within the company. He began witn the com-

pany as a Market Analyst. After a brief pe-
riod as a salesman at the firm's Buffalo
subsidiary, he rejoined the parent company
in Chicago as a product specialist in offset
marketing. Mr. and Mrs. Schulze and their
two children live at 367 E. Wayne Place,
Wheeling, 111. He is the son of Dr. Daniel
Schulze, Willamette faculty member.

FRANKLIN KEHRLI is a counsellor with
the California prison rehabilitation commis-
sion in the San Diego Area. The prisoners
are housed in the former C.C.C. Camps and
work in the forests. Mr. and Mrs. Kehrli
have three sons and live at 1375 Darby St.,
Spring Valley, Calif.

JAMES and JO TAYLOR ('55) BERGMAN
returned from Japan after 3'2 years over-
seas and are now at 945 N.W. Joy Ave.,
Portland 10, Ore. They have two boys Jeff,
4, and MiKe, 1. Mr. Bergman is now in
private law practice in Portland with the
firm of Jones and Brown.

DOROTHY TONNING BOSCH (Mrs. Jack),
Rt. 1, Box 863C, Salem, Ore., and her hus-
band are parents of a son, Lee Nelson, born
July 22, 1961.

MARY JANE STEWART WADE, Green
Bank, West Va., is now a half-tim- e research
assistant at the National Radio-Astrono-

Observatory, where her husband, Campbell,
is a full-tim- e staff astronomer. They were
to move into their home in
January.

MARILYN MEISEGERS is teaching in
Frankfurt, Germany, this year. Address:
Frankfurt American El. School No. 1, APO
757, N. Y., N. Y.

LA VAUGHN SLEEPER RANNOW (Mrs.
William), Box 612, Boring, Ore., teaches Eng-
lish at Gresham Union High School.

Capt. MICHAEL S. TAVENNER and his
wife are parents of a daughter, Sharon Marie,
born October 6, 1961.

DALE and JANET DE WEESE ('55) ACK-ERMA- N

have a new address in Camarillo,
Calif., 144 La Crescenta Dr. Their son Davey
is now 5 and their daughter Karen is 2.
Mr. Ackerman teaches history and is a
coach in the physical education department.

1955
EARL and JOYCE SCHMITZ C55)

PICKETT are now settled in their new home
in Beaverton, Ore., at 12955 S.W. Evergreen.

Lt. DONALD M. GRAGG, Box 129, RFD
3, Gales Ferry, Conn., is Medical Officer for
the Blue Crew of USS Abraham Lincoln, a
polaris missile firing submarine.

Dr. KENNETH B .HAEVERNICK, 463 E.
Ash St., Lebanon, Oregon, is a Medical Doc-
tor now associated with Irvine and Herron
in Lebanon.

Capt. JAMES E. and DIANE OSBORN ('56)
HUDELSON are now at Glasgow AFB, Mon-
tana. They have two daughters, Sue 4 and
Jama 17 months.

1956
DAN DEARBORN is stationed at

Soesterberg Air Base, Holland. His address
is 32nd Fighter Interceptor Sq., APO 292,
N. Y., N. Y. Mr. Dearborn received his LL.B.
from New York University School of Law.

Lt. THOMAS and GAIL UPDIKE ('55)
STEEVES have returned to the States after
a three-yea- r tour of duty in Japan. Their
four children are Kathleen, Mark and twins,
Janet and Carol. Lt. Steeves is with the
U. S. Air Force, Air Defense Command, in
30th Air Division, Truax Field, Madison, Wis-
consin. (4631st Support Sqdn).

Capt. FRANK A. MOORE is a Medical
Doctor in the Army Medical Corps and is
now serving in Germany. HQ Co. 54th Ing.
1ARB, APO 176, N. Y., N. Y.

JANICE WEBER REEDER (Mrs. James)
has sent word that they have purchased a
ranch near Redmond, Oregon, and will be
moving there soon after the first of the
year. Address: Rt. 1, Box 190.

JERRY PATTERSON is now with Com-
puter Concepts, Inc., a new company in
Washington, D. C. He is working on 7090
Computer Translation of Russian to English.
Mr. Patterson, his wife and l2 year old son
live at 5926 N. 14th St., Arlington, Va.

MARGARET KNOCHENHAUER O'NEILL
and her husband, John, are parents of a
son, Daniel Kevin, born in September. Mr.
O'Neill attends law school at the University
of San Diego. Address: 4960 Coronado, Apt.
6, San Diego, Calif.

DEAN and JUDY MORTZ ('56) BENSON,
430 O'Gara, Medford, Oregon, welcomed a

Calif. Mr. Baumer is still teaching in San
Jose and Mis. Baumer teaches kindergarten
in San Jose and Saratoga.

Dr. WILLIAM BON N IN GTON is a Medical
Doctor in General Practice at Fuotnm Meo-ic- al

Center, Sunnyvale, Calif. He was recently
elected Treasurer of Foothill Professional
Center, Inc., a million dollar medical-dent- al

center. Dr. Bonnington and his wife have
four sons, ages 2 to 8. Their address in
Sunnyvale is 1115 Royal Ann Ct.

1950
Dr. RAYMOND and Mrs. (BAR-

BARA MIDLER '49) McCUY, 4745 Cornell
Dr., Bartlesvine, (JKlahoma, are both busy
in politics. Tney are worKing on petitions for
reapportionment of the Oklahoma legislature
ana Barbara is President of the League of
Women Voters. Dr. ana Mrs. McCoy ana
their three little girls visitea the Willamette
campus last summer.

NANCY STROTHER BAUER (Mrs. Eric
A.) now lives at 12 Davis St., Weed, Calii.,
where her husband is Assistant Manager of
the International Paper Co. operations in
Weed. They have three children their
youngest, a son, was born this past summer.

MARGARET ATWOOD ORSI (Mrs. Vin-cenz-

97U E. Washington St., Hnlsboro,
Ore., and her husband aie parents of a new
son, Stephen Vincent, Doin June i6, 1961.
Their new son joins one brother and two
sisters.

Dr. AGNAR STRAUMFJORD is now senior
Resident in internal Medicine at University
of Oregon Medical School Hospital. Dr. and
Mrs. (LOUISE ULVliM '51) Straumfjord are
parents of a daughter, Kaien, born March 1,

1961. Their address is 3U.s5 S.W. 11th, Port- -

'3
TJEAN and ARLENE DEAKINS ('52)

GATE vVOOD'S new address in Portland is
5722 S.W. Garden home Road. Mr. Gatewood
is an Assistant Protessor at the U. of Oregon
Dental School, Dept. of Bio. Chemistry.
Their fourth child was born Oct. It), 1961.

They now have two girls and two boys.
EARL T. BUSHELLn; is Principal 01 Morri-

son Elementary School in Dallas, Ore. He is
iinishing their new home at 600 Hunter St.

WALTER P. and GLENNIS ALLEN ('50)
BUENING, 418 Eugene St., Hood River, Ore.,
have three children Karl, 3V2; Laura Jean,
2, and Marilyn, 5 months. Mr. Buening is
teaching music in the Hood River city schools
and Mrs. Buening teaches piano and voice
privately.

1951
Dr. THOMAS A. BARTLETT, 60

Aberfoyle, New Rochelle, N. Y., is an advisor
to Amoassador Adlai Stevenson on political
and security matters. His concentration is on
Africa, with the Congo being the focal point
now. Dr. Bartlett and his wife, Mary, have
three children. Tommy, Dick and Paul.

ROBERT and PATRICIA MOLL ('55)
WIPER have moved to Logan, Utah, 215 E.
tith N. Mr. Wiper is chairman of the Business
Education Department at Utah State Uni-

versity.
MARION SPARKS DA BOLL, 69 Gold St.,

Rochester 20. N. Y., reports her very great
thrill in participating in Summer Arts Fes-
tival at the State University of New York
at Brockport. She was cast in On Borrowed
Time.

ALFRED ISENBERG, 16619 S.E. 11th, Belle-vu- e,

Wn., is with Guy F. Atkinson Co. as
a Lavout Engineer.

DAVID QUINN is teaching at the Bour-quib- a

School in Tunis this winter. He spent
the summer in France on a scholarship and
started his teaching duties in September. He
spent Christmas in Germany and hopes to
see much more of Europe before coming
back to the U.S. His address is Bourquiba
Scnool, Tunis, Tuninsia, co American Em-

bassy.

1952
HARRY and LORAINE LAUBER

('541 SUMMERS live in Salem at 690 West
Hills Way N.W. with their three children
Connie, 7; Nancy, 6, and Steve, 4. Mr. Sum-
mers is Manager of the Union Oil Co. ip

in Salem. He is also a Captain
in the U.S. Marine Corps Reserve and Com-
manding Officer of Salem Marine Reserve
Unit.

Dr. CLYDE JACKSON has returned to the
regular Navy as a Lieutenant Commander
July. 1961. He is now stationed at Recruit
Clinic. Naval Training Center, San Diego,
as Assistant Clinical Director. LCDR Jackson
and his wife are parents of two Lisa, born
Mav 5, 1961 and Sheldon, 2'2 years old.

1954
Capt. ERWIN A. WEBER is now

Assistant Operations Officer of the 19th
Logistical Support Squadron at Kelly AFB,
San Antonio, Texas. He has been in the
squadron the last four years. His address is
147 Elkins Dr., San Antonio 26, Texas.

DAVID and RUTH JOSEPH ('55) WISNOM
are now in Pebble Beach, California, at 1095
Laurel Lane. Mr. Wisnom was recently ap-
pointed Assistant Vice-Preside- nt and Man-
ager of the Crocker-Angl- o National Bank lo-

cated at Pebble Beach, the youngest branch
manager in the Crocker-Angl- o system.

Capt. CHARLES O. HARGRAVE, JR., is an
electronic warfare officer at Eglin AFB,
Florida.
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second child, Cynthia, May, 1961. Their son,
Mark, is now 4 years old. Mr. Benson
teaches and coaches at Medford High
School.

1957
JEAN WHITESIDE spent the sum-

mer in the Hawaiian Islands, taking some
courses at the University of Hawaii. She is
a Music Therapist at Agnews State Hospital
and lives in San Jose 30, Calii., at 1418
Darryl Dr.

Dr. JO ANNE JENE is a resident in Anes-
thesiology at the University of Oregon School
Hospitals and Clinics. She will finish in
July, 1963.

DONNA ROHLFING WOOD (Mrs. Brad)
and family are now living at 130 S. "C" St.,
Apt. C, Lompoc, Calif., following her hus-
band's return from Korea where he had
been stationed for 13 months. He is now
stationed at Vandenberg AFB where he is
assigned to the Minuteman Missile Squadron
and is currently undergoing training as an
analyst in that program. Their son, Jeff,
is two years old.

PATRICIA HOSTETLER is now teachinga Special Education Class for Air Force
personnel's children approximately 30 miles
from Tokyo, Japan. She is able to take manyweekend sight seeing trips and plans more
extended trips during vacation periods. Her
address is 6102nd Air Base Wing, Box 394,
APO 328, San Francisco, Calif.

Dr. LARRY C. and FRANCES DRESSEL
('57) THOMPSON live at 608 Minneapolis
Ave., Duluth, Minn. Dr. Thompson is in his
second year of teaching on the chemistry
faculty at the University of Minnesota. He
received his Ph.D. in June, 1960, from the
University of Illinois. In June, 1961, he re-
ceived a research grant of $15,000 for three
years from National Institute of Health.

DAVID BARROWS (LL.B. '61) is now
practicing law with the firm of Rosenberg& Swire in Port'and at 770 Pittock Bldg.DALE and ELAINE GUSTAFSON ('58)DE HARPPORT, 12785 S.W. Camellia, Beaver-to- n,

Oregon, have two sons, David and Craig.Mr. De Harpport builds homes undel- - thename of Dale Construction Co., Inc., in
Beaverlon.

DOUGLAS HOUSER and his wife now liveat 295 Third St., Apt. 4, Lake Oswego, Ore-
gon. Mr. Houser is with the law firm of
Pendergrass, Spackman, B u 1 1 i v a n t and
Wright.

MARTIN R. WOLF (LL.B. '60), 2450 SW
Bertha Blvd., No. 6, Portland 9, Oregon, isnow with the law firm, Maguire, Shields
Morrison, Bailey and Kester.

GAYLE YORK, 975 Florence, Menlo Park.
Calif., has a new position as PersonnelAssistant with the Eitel McCullough Co
in San Carlos. She sends word that thereis a large group of Willamette graduates inthat area and they would like to hear from
anyone visiting or moving to that areaJUNE CHRISTENSEN, 506 E. Maple, Walla
Walla, Wn is a Public Health Nurse forWalla Walla County City Health DepartmentMARGARET BUCKLEY MILLS (Mrs L
W.), 6707 S.E. 62nd Ave., Portland, Ore., andher husband are parents of a daughter, Crys-tal, born in March, 1961.

?Y J1, BURDG was recently appointedAthletic Supervisor for MacLaren School for
Boys. Address: 1104 Hardcastle, WoodburnOre.

Dr. JAMES and Mrs. GEORGENE BETTIS
( 6) SCOTT will be moving to Detroit Michin July where Dr. Scott will start a three-ye- ar

obstetrics and gynecology residency Heis presently interning at Good Samaritan
Hospital in Portland. Their son, Brian wasborn in August and has two brothers, Steven

.en- Their Present address is 2555
Savier, No. 4, Portland 10, OreROBERT and JOANN CURRY ('56) ELLISare serving two more years on the Island

ri- Ellis Caches third grade andMr. Ellis is head of the music departmentof the high school. Address: Tomon Jr. -- Sr.High School, Adana, Guam
t GRX SCHMALLE, 1314 Sycamore, Modes-- ?

La received a National InstituteMental Health Second-Yea- r Scholarshipto complete work on his MSW degree in
Psychiatric-Correction- al Casework at the
University of California at Berkeley.
1958

andn VIRGINIA CAIN ('60)at 2500 Hillegass, Apt 8,
Berkeley 4, Calif. Mr. Chanda is attendingthe University of California.
w,DY,ID RHOTEN is now practicing law

.fjr"1 f Rhoten, Rhoten and Speer-str- a
in Salem, Ore.

LUCY MYERS HUTCHENS (Mrs. John N )now lives in Ontario, Oregon, Box 117. Herhusband is practicing law and Mrs. Hutchens
is working part-tim- e with the Malheur
County Welfare. Their daughter, Terri is12 years old.

STEPHEN NASON is now Sales and Tech-
nical Service Representative in the Pulp and
Paperboard Division of Weyerhaeuser Cowith offices in Chicago. He was formerlyProject Chemist with the firm in Spring-field, Ore. Mr. Nason and his wife, Pearllive at 1348 Brown St., Des Plaines 111

SUZY PLATT'S new address is' 115 5th
S.E., Washington 3, D. C. She is now areference librarian in the Public Referencesection at the Library of CongressDr. JAMES L. LAYPORT graduated fromthe University of Oregon Dental School in
June, 1961, and is now in the U.S. Navyas Assistant Dental Officer on the USS Dixie
AD-1- 4. Dr. Layport and his wife have a
year-ol- d daughter, Cynthia. Address: USS
Dixie, AS-1- 4, FPO, San Francisco, Calif

HERBERT and BEVERLY THRONSON
C59) RILEY, Rt. 1, Box 859C, Salem Ore ,are parents of a daughter, Mary, born in
June. Mr. Riley works for the Marion County
Planning Commission as Zoning Adminis-trator.

WARREN A. and ANNA ROSBERGS ('58)CAMPBELL live at 502 University Ave.,Madison 3, Wise. Mr. Campbell is continuinghis studies in astronomy at the Universityof Wisconsin and for the present year is
supported by a National Science Foundation
Fellowship. Mrs. Campbell is now a projectassistant with the Social Systems Research
Institute, University of Wisconsin, directed
by Professor Guy H. Orcutt, which is en-
gaged in building a simulation model of the
United States economy.

ARLENE S. POHL, 111 Apolena, Balboa
Island, Calif., spent the past summer in
Europe. She is presently teaching in the
Anaheim Union High School District.

1959
Lt. BRUCE L. GUSTAFSON, O.M.R.

Mather AFB, Sacramento, Calif., is enrolled
in Radar Bombardment School in Sacra-
mento.

HERBERT and LAUREL RATCLIFF ('62)
TALABERE, 430 Canner St., Apt. 612, New
Haven, 11, Conn., are both in school. Mr.
Talabere is in his final year for the B.D.
degree at Yale Divinity School and Mrs.
Talabere is studying nursing at the Univer-
sity of Connecticut.

NORMAN C. and TONI FOLSOM ('60)
DYER have moved from Newberg, Oregon to
25 Indian Drive, Clarendon Hills, Illinois.
Mr. Dyer received a Master of Science degreein Physics from Vanderbilt University in
August. He is now working at ArgonneNational Laboratory, near Chicago, on in-
strument development for radiation detec-
tion. Their second son, Michael Mills, was
born on Augst 15, 1961.

DAVID and BARBARA CLARK ('59)
ERICKSON both received M.A.'s in June
from Michigan State University. Mrs. Erick-so- n

is now working for the Lansing office
of Old Age & Survivors Insurance while Mr.
Erickson continues work on his doctorate in
industrial psychology at M.S.U. Their ad-
dress is 1421 Spartan Village, Michigan State
University, East Lansing, Mich.

Lt. FREDERICK L. DAVIS graduated from
the Intelligence Communications Course at
Goodfellow AFB in December and is now
assigned to the Far East. He may be reached
by the following APO address: 6922nd R.G.M.
A.P.O. 239, San Francisco, Calif.

CRAIG W. and BARBARA SHERK ('61)
HICKOK are in Madison 5, Wisconsin, at
Eagle Heights Apts., Apt. 303-- Mrs. Hickok
received her B.A. from the University of
Wisconsin in August, 1961 and Mr. Hickok
is working towards his doctorate in psy-
chology.

SANDRA HARRIS ADAIR (Mrs. James
E., Jr.), 449A North Chorro St., San Luis
Obispo, Calif., is working at California State
Polytechnic College as a Placement Inter-
viewer in the Placement Office.

1960
HOWARD NELSON is studying for

his M.S. degree in journalism at Columbia
University. We do not have his New York
address, but he can be reached through his
home at 1034 E. 2nd, Weiser, Idaho.

JEAN C. PRITCHARD has moved to 11672
Stuart Dr., Apt. 8, Garden Grove, Calif.
She is teaching English at Santiago High
School, a new school in Garden Grove.

ROGENE ALGER HINGSTON (Mrs. El-
mer) and her husband own and operateWade's Motel and Restaurant in Moscow,Idaho. They urge friends and classmates to
stop and see them if thev are in that area.

M. CHAPIN MILBANK (LL.B.) is now
associated with the law offices of Kaffun
and Brown in Salem. He served the past
year as law clerk to Justice Harold Warner
of the Oregon Supreme Court. He lives at
1035 16th St. N.E. with his wife and two
children.

MILDRED EDMUNDSON, 223 82 E Ten-
nessee Ave., Oak Ridge, Tenn., is doing re-
search work for her Master's Thesis at Oak
Ridge National Laboratory.GERRALD WHITE lives in Mexico Citylast year and studied Spanish at Mexico City
College. The latest news from him says he
is awaiting appointment to the Air Force
Officers Training School at Lacklund AirForce Base, San Antonio, Texas. He maybe reached at Box 442, lone, Ore

ROBERT T. DONALD, 204 N. Ivy St ,

Medford, Ore., is employed by the OregonSlate Employment Service in Medford as an
Employment Service Interviewer.

JANICE ADAMS, 1090 Liberty St. S.E.,
Salem, is in her second year "of teachingat Turner Elementary school.

JOHN and SUSAN TRUEBLOOD ('60)TRELSTAD live at 3334 Argyle So., Salem,
Oregon. Mrs. Trelstad is teaching art at
Waldo Junior High in Salem and Mr. Trel-
stad is attending Oregon State Universityfor graduate work in education.

LARRY STRATTON will graduate soon
from the Officer Training School USAF at
Medina AFB. He may be reached via 724
E. 20th St., The Dalles, Ore.

1961
WILLIAM C. FRITTS is with the

Hartford Insurance Co. at 720 California St.,San Francisco. He will be going into the
service some time this year.

EDWARD N. HUGGINS holds a M.D.E.A.
Fellowship at the University of Oregon Eng-lish Department.

ANNE BRODZKY is a graduate assistant
in the English Department at the Universityof Oregon.

JOHN A. BRYAN . (LL.B.) was recentlynamed as small claims administrator of the
Oregon Tax Court bv Judge Peter Gunnar
C50).

GEORGE CLARKE is taking graduate work
at Syracuse University, Syracuse, New York.
He is an organ major in the school of music.

JACK BISHOP, his wife and son, Jeff, are
now in Memphis, Tenn. Mr. Bishop is a
pilot with Delta Air Lines and they expectto be there several years. Their address is
1321 S. White Station Rd.

EVELYN SCOTT (LL.B.) has been ap-
pointed a law clerk for the Oregon Tax
Court by Judge Peter Gunnar in Salem.

PAUL OSTERLAUN (LL.B.) is now associ-
ated with the law office of Willard Bodtker
in Albany, Ore. He graduated from Willam-
ette in 1958. Mr. Osterlund and his wife,
Nancy, have a daughter, Jana, born in Julyand they live at 125 N. Curtis St., Albany,Ore.
Justice Department staff as an assistant at-

torney general. He has been assigned to the
attorney general's main office in Salem,
where he servd one year as law clerk priorto his present appointment.

COLLEEN KUULANI CODY BIGLER
(Mrs. William W. ) lives in Honolulu, Hawaii,
at 727 Murray Dr. Her husband, an Annapolis
graduate, is a Naval Officer stationed in
Honolulu. Mrs. Bigler attended the Univer-
sity of Hawaii after leaving Willamette.

CHARLES C. SAVERUDE is attending the
University of Michigan Law School, Ann
Arbor, Michigan. Address: Box 321, Lawyers
Club, University of Michigan.

WILLIAM L. RICHTER is a graduate stu-
dent at the University of Chicago. His school
address is 5716 Maryland, Chicago 37, 111.

JERRY SPOONEMORE is taking advanced
study at the University of Washington. Ad-
dress: 5515 30th Ave. N.E., Seattle 5, Wash.

THOMAS A. ELLIOTT is Personal Affairs
Officer, USAF at George AFB, Calif. Lt.
Elliott and his wife, Delores, have a year-ol- d

daughter, Mindy. Their address is
HEDRON 831st ABGP, George AFB, Calif.

HALL HAMPTON SISSON is working on
his Master's degree at Fordham University
Graduate School. Address: 107 Joralemon St.,
Brooklyn 1, N. Y.

GAIL LARSEN, 1006 Pine St., San Fran-
cisco. Calif., is working in the personnel
office of Joseph Magnin.

EDWARD THORNTON, 1475 Ascension Dr.,
San Mateo, Calif., is attending Stanford
bmversily.
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WITH GREAT APPRECIATION

The students, the faculty and the administration of Willamette University are grateful! Since the Loyalty Fund
really took root in 1957, the total amount contributed has shown a steady increase year after year. After National
Fund Chairman, Stuart Compton, wrote to you about the continued need for your support of faculty salaries, THIS
YEAR IS PROVING NO EXCEPTION! From all over the world, gifts of varying sizes have come to the Alumni
Office. Compared to the first two months of the Fund for last year, November and December show an increase of nearly
20 both in dollars and contributors!

WHY YOUR OWN GIFT MULTIPLIES:

not give last year, but if they will join with those 2900
who are giving, this year's budget for faculty salaries

would receive several thousand dollars more!

2. Dollar-for-Doll- ar Challenge: This same alumnus has

presented a new challenge this year whereby he will
match dollar-for-doll- ar any new gift received. In addi-

tion, for those who have been giving regularly, he has

offered to match any increase over the amount given last

year. This means any increase brings a double amount
to the University.

1. The $1,000 Challenge: During the past three years
the budget for faculty salaries has received an additional

$40,000 because the number of alumni giving to the
Fund has increased yearly. In 1957, a loyal alumnus said

he would give $1,000 for every 1 increase in the
number of donors to the Fund. The challenge was based

entirely on contributors and no restriction was placed
on the size of the gift. This challenge has been repeated

every year since.

There are approximately 53 of the alumni who did

WHAT IS THE GOAL THIS YEAR?

Willamette Alumni have set their goal in their hearts and in their consciences and it has been the same year
after year: MORE MONEY FROM MORE PEOPLE. So for the 1962 WILLAMETTE LOYALTY FUND, which ends

June 30, here's our continuing assignment:

MORE GIFTS FROM MORE PEOPLE


